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The publication of the BRC Bulletin 
is made possible by the contribu-
tions of our dedicated and talented 
employees. The articles and     
pictures were written, taken and   
formatted by BRC employees. 
Their contributions are greatly  
appreciated! We sincerely hope 
that you enjoy this edition of the       
Boswell Regional Center Bulletin,  
July 2013 Issue. 

        Boswell Regional Center Bulletin 

A Publication for Employees, Family and Friends of BRC 

B. Edge gives the thumbs up and she is ready for take off! 

     Many individuals served by Boswell had the opportunity to experience a 

“Journey Skyward” by attending an event held at John Bell Williams Field in Ray-

mond, MS, by the ARC of MS.  This event displayed dreams of flying becoming 

reality for the individuals who attended.   

By: Jamie Prine 

Continued on page 2 
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     Passengers of the V-Tail Bonanza, a small-engine plane, were instructed on some of the basic flying rules 

and mechanics of the plane.  Spectators and others waiting for their turn to fly enjoyed refreshments and shar-

ing stories with a volunteer group of cyclists while on their “Journey of Hope.” The “Journey of Hope” Cy-

clists ride from the West to the East Coast to raise awareness of intellectual and developmental disabilities. 

     This activity was a good example of how Boswell is implementing the Department of Mental Health’s 

(DMH’s) Strategic Plan. This plan has three main goals, one of which is for individuals receiving services to 

have more community involvement. A summary of the first goal states: “Goal 1 sets forth DMH’s vision of 

individuals receiving services having a direct and active role in designing and planning the services they re-

ceive as well as evaluating how well the system meets and addresses their expressed needs.”  
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     Camp Walapei are summer camp sessions for adults on the autism spectrum (ASD), 18 and older, and are 

designed to be fun in an age appropriate environment. This Camp is open to a limited number of participants 

and includes a strong emphasis on outdoor adventure and fun. Camp Walapei offers a similar experience that 

Kamp Kaleidoscope provides but with less rigorous demands and with adults in mind. Some of the individuals 

from BRC's Autism Services and Oak Brook attended the session held on June 13th through June 15th. The 

individuals had the opportunity to participate in the following activities: horseback riding, swimming, volley-

ball, arts & craft, music, archery, talent show, camp fires and nature hikes. Camp Walapei is located at Center 

Ridge Outpost in Center Ridge, MS. It's owned and operated by Dr. Mark Yeager of the TEAAM Organization 

(Together Enhancing Autism Awareness in Mississippi).          By:  Calvert Sims 
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     This month’s spotlight features Mr. 
Kelly Jones. He has been employed by Bos-
well Regional Center since September 2011. 
He has recently moved to Community Ser-
vices to serve as Community Services Direc-
tor. When asked what he most liked about 
Boswell, he said he really enjoyed the indi-
viduals and cared deeply for them. He is a 
graduate of Mississippi State University 
where he received a degree in Fitness Man-
agement. He noted that his new career in 
the community was a great challenge, but 
he enjoyed it. His hobbies include sports 
and fitness. He competes in marathons, tri-
athlons and anything that pushes him 
physically. In his free time, one can find 
him with his family. He is married to Ash-
ley Jones, and they have 2 children, Mollie 
and Thomas. Keep up the good work, 
Kelly! 

Spotlight on: Kelly Jones 

 

Mission Statement  
 

 Boswell Regional Center offers specialized  

program options to Mississippians with Intellectual  

and Developmental Disabilities. These programs are  

designed to identify the necessary supports for                 

successful community transition. With collaboration  

between the individual, family, and community,  

dreams can become reality.   
 

 

Where Dreams Can Become Reality  
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The smoke stack as it stood for 

decades 

     The smoke stack that has long towered above the Boswell campus is no more. It was built in 1920 as part of 

the Sanatorium’s power plant which still stands next to the laundry building that was also erected the same 

year. Many do not know that this was not the first smoke stack on the campus, but quite possibly will be the 

last. That’s because the smoke stack represents a rich history and technology that was innovative for its time 

but is now obsolete.  

     In its day, the smoke stack was where the smoke from all the burning coal was released. There was no elec-

tricity on the campus when the power house was built. The entire grounds were powered by coal energy. A rail-

road track ran behind the power plant. Day after day, the train would bring loads of coal to be used by the 

power plant. The train carts would spring open from the bottom and dump their loads in the carts waiting under-

neath the train tracks. Day and night, the workers at the power plant shoveled coal into the furnaces to keep the 

energy going, and the smoke stack smoked. An intricate system of tubing ran from the power plant all over the 

campus and a little beyond to keep everything functioning. 

     As time went on, the power plant became more and more 

advanced. There was less of a need for coal energy or the 

smoke stack, and the Sanatorium began to rely on natural 

gas. By 1939, the main buildings had steam and hot water 

pipes and electric wires extending to them through service 

tunnels. Now, the system of underground tunnels are spoken 

of as though folklore, but they really existed and were used 

on a regular basis. 

     Today, the smoke stack no longer stands. Starting the 

last week in July, it began to be demolished “brick by 

brick”. For more information of the history of the smoke 

stack, power plant, or the Sanatorium campus, take a trip by 

the BRC museum. You’re sure to find some treasures there.  

A big special thanks goes to Mr. David Tedford for being 

the historian and my tour guide on researching this 

article~ Sondra Wells Arthur 

This is the rear entrance to the power plant where coal 

was taken to power the grounds. 

These are the remnants of the train track which brought 

the coal . 

The smoke stack disappear-

ing “brick by brick” 



By: Angelia McDonald 
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     July 11, 2013, Jason Holloway, Robin Moss and myself made the 

trip to Kokomo, MS, to see how Donna Vella was doing with her 

training at Country Air Kennels. We were amazed at Donna Vella’s 

training and how well she had improved and could not wait to get 

her home. We all agreed it was time, and on July 15th Donna Vella 

arrived. The individuals and staff at State Farm Apartments were 

just as excited and cheered when she arrived, many asking if she was 

home to stay, more cheers went out when given a positive, “yes,” 

and Donna Vella knew right away she was home and ran to her ken-

nel to grab her favorite toy.   

     Donna Vella grew so much not just in height but in ability.  

Robin, Jason, Jan and Angelia will be working with Donna Vella 

daily to maintain her skills and to add more skills and continue CGC 

(Canine Good Citizen) training.   

     On July 30th Donna Vella and three dood pawpals visited Prime 

Timers, State Farm Apartments and Day Services. It was very thera-

peutic for myself and the other trainers I know to see the joy that 

Donna Vella offered to each individual.   

     From all the trainers, we look forward to visiting your department 

soon. You may contact Jason Holloway, Robin Moss, Angelia 

McDonald or Jan Fairchild to schedule dood time with Donna Vella.  



By: Cassie Bynum 
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Individuals at Life Connections 

that have perfect class attendance 

and participation are chosen to at-

tend a rewards trip at the end of 

each month. Last month, G. Brax-

ton, B. Topps, J. Phelps, L. Bolden, 

and T. King traveled to Hattiesburg 

and enjoyed lunch at The Farmers 

Market.  

Participants in the Life Connections 

program practice skills that will be 

useful when they move to the com-

munity. Each month they create 

menus and prepare meals. One 

class cooked up a storm! They pre-

pared pork chops, macaroni and 

cheese, broccoli, corn bread, tea 

and water. For dessert, they had 

Strawberry Angel Food Shortcake. 

The guys had a great time preparing 

the food and enjoying their meal to-

gether.  

 

 

 

Every month each class at Life Connections 

grocery shop at Piggly Wiggly. This trip the 

ladies enjoyed learning how to pick out qual-

ity produce and became familiar with com-

parison shopping. These ladies will also pre-

pare a meal later in the week.  
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UMMC Center for Bioethics Summer Fellowship VDT training. 

     On July 30th, Kathy Van Cleave (Division of Alzheimer’s Disease and other Dementia) and Boswell Re-

gional Center hosted Dr. Ralph Didlake and five of his University of Mississippi Medical Center students. Dr. 

Didlake is a professor of surgery and director of the Center for Bioethics and Medical Humanities at UMMC. 

He has an arrangement to bring students to Boswell for the Virtual Dementia Tour. 

     The Virtual Dementia Tour (VDT) is an empathy exercise to help those who go through it get a better con-

cept of cognitive and physical disabilities associated with aging and dementia. After the tour, the students ex-

pressed that the experience had truly served its purpose. One student even said that she had “more empathy” 

toward people who cannot express themselves. This exercise made them consider how difficult it must be for a 

person with dementia to go to a doctor’s appointment and not be able to explain his or her symptoms. Profes-

sor Didlake also presented them with ethical questions to consider about how people diagnosed with Alz-

heimer’s dementia should be treated. 

     It was a pleasure for those assisting with the tour to hear the students in this medical program express how, 

after the tour, they better realized that people in the health care professions need a greater understanding of de-

mentia in order to relate better to those who have such a diagnosis. 
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     Ms. Joann Nelson has been selected for the 2013 

Alzheimer's Scholarship Award. Ms. Nelson will have 

the opportunity to attend the 14th Annual Conference 

on Alzheimer's Disease and Psychiatric Disorders in 

the Elderly "Shaping the Future," on August 14 - 16, 

2013, in Meridian, Mississippi.  Ms. Nelson has been 

employed at Boswell for 9 ½ years. She is a CNA on 

the Pine Lake Unit. Ms. Nelson is passionate about 

providing excellent care for the individuals on the 

geriatric unit. She is always positive and encouraging. 

Ms. Nelson goes above and beyond to provide indi-

viduals with enrichment opportunities that go far be-

yond the regularly scheduled activities.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Congratulations Ms. Joann Nelson  

for a job well done!  

Pictured right is Ms. Edith Shoemaker and Ms. 

Shirley Weatherall of the Community Services 

Advisory Council. They are standing with BRC 

Director Mr. Steven Allen as they present him 

with a grill that the Council donated to Boswell 

Regional Center. 

 

Tyler Barnes was awarded the Direct Care Employee of the 

Month for the month for June. He works in Community      

Services in Magee. Janna Von Francke got Professional 

Staff Employee of the Month. She is a Behavioral Health 

Clinician and helps supervise other Psychology staff. 
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Dr. Hendrix always took the time to 

make sure every employee knew the 

importance of their job and how they 

fit into the "big picture."  I always 

considered him to be a friend with 

lots of integrity who will be greatly 

missed.  His dedication to the citizens 

of Mississippi will be remembered for 

generations to come. 

 

Steven Allen, BRC Director  



Above: Dr. Hendrix enjoying a meal at the annual Directors’ meeting hosted during Christmas season at Boswell  

In the "good ole days" if someone was in the hospital, Dr. 

Hendrix made sure there were lots of visitors. One day as I 

was visiting an employee in the hospital, he asked me if I 

knew how to ensure that the nurses paid lots of attention to 

my loved one, if I had a relative in the hospital. I did 

not...anyway he said to go and buy a big basket and fill it with 

lots of goodies, fruits, chips, candy, and then get a roll of 

quarters. Of course I thought that this basket was for the pa-

tient. He said, “it is not for the patient, it is for the nurses.” 

Tell them each time they come in, hey grab you a candy bar 

or some crackers. He said those nurses will make extra trips 

to your room to check on the patient because they can get 

some free snacks. I have actually  done this  when I have had 

friends in the hospital. It was a fabulous idea. And although 

Dr. Hendrix and I shared many more conversations, this is one 

I can actually share...lol…  

 

Suzanne Wilder, HR Director 
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From the Wellness Committee 
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